
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 15, 2016, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Michael Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. El Tapatio, LLC dba El Tapatio, 1145 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant – MOVED TO LAST ON THE AGENDA 

 
2. JJ’s Cruisers, LLC dba Cruisers, 715 Horizon Drive, Suite 100, Grand Junction, 

CO 81506, Tavern 
 
 James Hadrath and Jon U-Ren, Owners, were present. 
 
 The renewal for JJ’s Cruisers, LLC dba Cruisers was found to be in order and 

approved. 
 

3. Hilda M. Landeros dba Taqueria Guadalajara, 719 Pitkin Avenue, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for Hilda M. 

Landeros dba Taqueria Guadalajara was found to be in order and approved. 
 
4. Main Street Management, LLC dba Spring Hill Suites, 236 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Tavern with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for Main Street 

Management, LLC dba Spring Hill Suites was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
5. Kuniko Corporation dba Kuniko’s Teriyaki Grill, 2696 Patterson Road Unit #11, 

Grand Junction, CO 81506, Beer and Wine 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for Kuniko 

Corporation dba Kuniko’s Teriyaki Grill was found to be in order and approved. 
 
6. Safeway Store Forty Six, Inc. dba Safeway Store #2625, 681 Horizon Drive, 

Grand Junction, CO 81506-1901, 3.2% Beer (Off Premises) 



 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for Safeway Store 

Forty Six, Inc. dba Safeway Store #2625 was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
 
III. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. Rosco’s, Inc. dba Kannah Creek Brewing Company, 1960 N. 12th Street, and 
Edgewater Brewery, 905 Struthers Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – 
Reallocation of stock ownership 

 
 President/VP: James P. Jeffryes, 32.54% 
 Secretary/Treasurer:  Bernadette Jeffryes, 42.65% 

Investors:  Eric Ross, 9.93%, Christina Ross, 9.93%, Shane Dixon, 3.68%, and 
Tosha Dixon, 3.68% 
 
No one was present representing the applicant for these changes.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan entered the reallocation breakdown of the stock ownership as 
Exhibit A (see attached) into the record.  Four members had stock ownership 
reduced and two new investors were added.  Both were approved. 

 
 
IV. APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. March of Dimes Foundation, 634 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – 
MUDD Volley Ball – 2016, July 23, 2016 from 9:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., located at 
745 23 Road, Grand Junction, CO 81501 

 
Executive Director:  Polly S. Kennedy, 544 Jarrad Avenue, Rifle, CO 81650 
 
Ms. Polly Kennedy, Executive Director, was present.   
 
City Attorney Shaver provided Ms. Kennedy with three documents, the first two 
marked with an “A” and the third one marked with a “B” and asked Ms. Kennedy 
if she has personal knowledge of those documents.  Ms. Kennedy said yes.  
City Attorney Shaver asked why she is familiar with these.  Ms. Kennedy said 
she completed them as part of the paperwork for this event from copies of the 
paperwork previous Special Events held by the March of Dimes.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Kennedy to describe the event.  Ms. Kennedy said it is a 
fundraiser for March of Dimes and it is her first year as the Executive Director 
but this will be the fourth year for the MUDD Volleyball fundraiser.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked how they came up with the number of attendees that are 
expected.  Ms. Kennedy said from previous years but it looks like there will only 
be about 350 – 400 who have pre-registered.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Kennedy about the diagram marked with a “B”, and to describe the roped off 
area.  Ms. Kennedy said that is where the beer will be contained and also 
located in the roped off area is the check-in, shade, bathrooms, volleyball pits, 
showers, food and drinks.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kennedy how it will 
be roped off.  She described orange cones and rope.  She said ID’s will be 
checked at check-in and over 21 will be given a wristband.  She said she just 



took the City of Grand Junction’s Seller/Server training that was offered 
yesterday at City Hall along with other volunteers they will have at the event.  
City Attorney Shaver asked about security provided.  Ms. Kennedy said it will be 
the DD Group and they will be present the night before the event until the end. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan entered Exhibits “A” and “B” (see attached) into the 
record.  He asked if there was anyone present in opposition of this application. 
 
There was no one. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
fundraiser), its location within the community, or the failure of the applicant in a 
past special event to conduct the event in compliance with applicable law.  He 
found that the application for a special events permit submitted by March of 
Dimes Foundation dba MUDD Volleyball was in order and approved it. 

 
 
V. APPLICATION FOR TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP 
 

1. Pueblo Magico Authentic Mexican Restaurant, LLC dba Pueblo Magico 
Authentic Mexican Restaurant, 2839 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, 
Hotel and Restaurant from Robert Schlagel dba Bobby’s, 2839 North Avenue, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501 

 
Member:  Henry Cisneros, 447 ½ Doris Road, Grand Junction, CO 81504 
 
Henry Cisneros, Member, was present. 
 
Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order, all the reports are in 
compliance, and Mr. Cisneros is operating on a temporary permit. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Peterson to clarify the Transfer of Ownership; 
he believed this property was abandoned.  Ms. Peterson said Mr. Cisneros 
along with the owner of the building worked very hard to locate Mr. Schlagel to 
ask him to sign the Affidavit of Transfer over to Pueblo Magico Authentic 
Mexican Restaurant.  Mr. Cisneros would have just applied for a new license if 
that was not possible. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present in opposition of this 
transfer request.  There was no one. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan approved the Transfer of Ownership from Robert 
Schlagel dba Bobby’s to Pueblo Magico Authentic Mexican Restaurant, LLC 
dba Pueblo Magico Authentic Mexican Restaurant located at 2829 North 
Avenue, Grand Junction, Colorado. 

 



VI. APPLICATIONS FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS, AND DECISION 
 

1. GJBlues, LLC dba Ella’s Blues Room, 336 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant with Outdoor Dining Lease 

 
Member:  Paul Northup, 322 Hearthstone, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
Member:  Jeffrey Davis, 2719 Eden Court, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 
Mr. Jeffrey Davis, Managing Member, was present along with two employees 
who conducted the needs and desires survey for this applicant.   
 
Ms. Peterson reported that the paperwork was in order and submitted to the 
State for a concurrent review.  CBI background check is pending along with the 
location still being under construction.  A final inspection from the Fire and 
Health Departments will be conducted prior to the Certificate of Occupancy 
(CO) being issued.  The sales tax report is in compliance. 
 
Mr. Jeffrey Davis introduced Mr. Shannon Ludeman and Ms. Gita Yost.   
 
Ms. Peterson read the results of the needs and desires survey (see attached) 
into the record. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Ludeman and Ms. Yost if they conducted the 
survey together or separate.  Ms. Ludeman responed separately.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked both of them if they believe the results Ms. Peterson read into the 
record to be true and accurate.  They indicated yes.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Mr. Ludeman when she conducted the survey.  Ms. Ludeman said it was 
done in the middle of May, and she did only the businesses.  She said she 
walked Main Street and conducted the survey.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
about there being no opposition from any of the businesses.  She said that was 
true, every one of the businesses were in favor of it. City Attorney Shaver asked 
Ms. Yost about the residential that was surveyed.  Ms. Yost said she went out 
on Wednesday, Friday, and the following Tuesday between 4:00 p.m. and 7:00 
p.m.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Yost about no opposition of the 
residential area.  Ms. Yost said there were three – one person was on the 
phone, one did not like alcohol, and the third person just did not want to sign the 
petition.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked where this location is at.  Mr. Davis said 336 
Main Street in the restaurant area where the Local was last located.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan said to his knowledge there has been several restaurants in this 
same location. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who opposed the 
issuance of this license.  There was no one. 
 
Ms. Peterson said that at the City Council Meeting that evening the Outdoor 
Dining Lease will be considered. 
 



Hearing Officer Grattan approved the issuance of the new hotel and restaurant 
liquor license.  The City Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for the Hearing 
Officers signature. 
 
 

VII. OTHER BUSINESS  
 

1. Oceanic Grand Junction, LLC dba Hideaway Lounge, 718 Horizon Drive, Grand 
Junction, CO 81506, Tavern – Review of Noise Issues 

 
Raj Chokshi, Consultant for Oceanic Grand Junction, LLC, and Susan Meders, 
Manager, representing Oceanic Grand Junction, LLC and Mr. David Miller with 
Citadel Security were present. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan started by having Mr. Chokshi update him on the issue 
from the February 17, 2016 Liquor and Beer meeting when Mr. Chokshi said he 
had hired a sound engineer to address the noise level but he was from California.  
Mr. Chokshi said that did not get done, so he has checked with several other 
places more local and the cost is from $6,300 to $9,800 which he believes is just 
too expensive for Hideaway Lounge (see proposal attached).  He said Mr. Miller 
with Citadel Security is present to update the Authority on how they have been 
checking the noise levels in the ballroom as well as outside the building.  Mr. Miller 
said not only have they learned by placing vehicles differently outside helps to 
block the noise from carrying up the hill to the neighborhood, doing four spot 
checks during the events and checking the readings, they believe the decibel 
readings are better and have been consistent.  They keep it under 100 decibels in 
the room, if it goes any higher, there are issues outside.  They have had to shut 
down one event, which was a heavy metal group on the 4

th
 of April.  

 
Mr. Chokski gave City Attorney Shaver and Hearing Officer Grattan records of all 
the events and the decibel readings from those events. 
 
City Attorney Shaver reviewed the documents and questioned the applicant about 
the March 18, 2016 event in which five Grand Junction Police Department officers 
showed up for a noise compliant.  Mr. Chokski and Ms. Meders said that was not 
due to an event in the ballroom but guests staying at the hotel in the parking lot.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Chokski to get copies of these reports to the City 
Clerk’s office.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan expressed his concerns are for the neighborhood, but told 
the applicant this is a step in the right direction and he appreciates their good faith 
showing to get this issue under control. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Miller what his background was in relation to this 
matter.  Mr. Miller said he was in various positions in radio and broadcasting so he 
understands the issues within the building and how sound is absorbed.  The hotel 
provides the meter for the readings, and then they are logged per event. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said what he would like to do is have a meeting in the hotel 
ballroom one evening, invite the neighborhood, and make sure there are no other 
issues.  He would ask the staff to do a demonstration for the Hearing Officer and 



City Attorney Shaver on the good efforts being done for this noise issue with the 
decibel readings.   
 
Mr. Chokski, Ms. Meders, and Mr. Miller were all in agreement.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan said he was thinking in about 30 to 45 days.  He asked Mr. Chokski to look 
at the bookings in the room and on a free night, give a few dates to Ms. Peterson 
and she will be in contact to make sure his calendar and City Attorney Shaver’s 
calendar is available before confirming a date.   
 

2. El Tapatio, LLC dba El Tapatio, 1145 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant – MOVED TO LAST ON THE AGENDA 
 
Ms. Peterson reported that she just received the Police Report on the owner and 
the establishment.  It showed Mr. Espinoza was cited for Indecent Exposure on 
September 27, 2015 and that Mr. Espinoza plead guilty and paid a fine.  Mr. 
Espinoza did not disclose this on question 3 of the renewal. 
 
Ms. Peterson said she would contact Mr. Espinoza by letter to have him appear to 
explain why he did not disclose this, let him know this renewal has been continued, 
and ask him to appear. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan and City Attorney Shaver concurred. 

 
 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT – 2:58 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – July 6, 2016  











MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 
FROM:  Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 
DATE:   June 3, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Application for a new hotel and restaurant liquor license by G.J. 

Blues, LLC dba Ella’s Blues Room, 336 Main Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501 

 
G.J. Blues, LLC filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on May 13, 2016 
for a new hotel and restaurant liquor license permitting sales of malt, vinous, and 
spirituous liquors by the drink for consumption on the premises at 336 Main Street 
under the trade name of Ella’s Blues Room.  The application and supplementary 
documents were reviewed, found to be in order and accepted.  A copy was sent to the 
State Liquor Enforcement Division for a Concurrent Review.  The hearing date was set 
for June 15, 2016.  The Notice of Hearing will be given by posting a sign on the property 
on or before noon on June 1, 2016 and by publishing a display ad in the Daily Sentinel 
on June 1, 2016. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of 
the adult inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey.  The 
neighborhood was defined as the area bounded on the North by Teller Avenue, South 
by 4th Avenue, 9th Street on the East, and Vine Street on the West and included both 
sides of the streets as the outer boundaries.  The results of that survey are as follows: 
 
Check, the YES column if you SUPPORT this type of license being issued because the 
existing outlets do not adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated 
area or check the NO column if you OPPOSE this type of license being issued because 
the existing outlets adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated 
area. 
 
Business Results:     FAVOR:   61 
       OPPOSE:     0 
         
        
Residential Results:     FAVOR:   82 
       OPPOSE:     0 
       
There were four responses that were disqualified due to no address, out of area, and no 
opinion.



No letters of opposition or counterpetitions have been filed to date. 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department will be investigating the owners for local criminal 
history and verifying that the Notice of Hearing was posted in a timely manner and that the 
diagram matches the establishment.  The fingerprints were forwarded to CBI for further 
processing.  Reports have been requested by the Grand Junction Fire Department, the 
Grand Junction Sales Tax Department, and Mesa County Health Department.  
 
The number of liquor licensed outlets in the survey area are: 
 
Hotel and Restaurant = 13 (Fly’n Roosters, Los Reyes Restaurant, Two Rivers Convention 
Center, LeRouge, Dream Café, Nepal Restaurant, Las Maria’s, Taqueria Guadalajara, Mx 
Tapas Bar, Bin 707 Food Bar, 626 on Rood, Suehiro Japanese Restaurant, Il Bistro Italiano) 
Tavern = 3 (Thunderstruck Valley, Fairfield Inn, Spring Hill Suites) 
Beer and Wine = 4 (Pablo’s Pizza, Café Sol, The Palette, Art Bar) 
Art = 3 (The Raw Canvas, The Main Street Gallery, CMU Downtown Art Gallery) 
Retail Liquor Store = 2 (Andy’s Liquor, GC Discount Liquors) 
3.2% Beer (Off Premises) = 2 (City Market #32 and LOCO Food Store) 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
cc: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 
 Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 
 
 















 


